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Minutes of the Online Board Meeting, 16 April 2020 (10:00-11:30) 
Chairperson: Yannis Vardakastanis, President, European Disability Forum
Participants : see list attached in annex

1. Welcome and adoption of the agenda

The President welcomed the participants. He highlighted the historical aspects of the situation faced and how the Covid-19 crisis was affecting our lives. He underlined the work done by the Director and the Secretariat despite the situation. He also explained that he had been able to follow closely the work of EDF during this period. He also said that it was the first online Board meeting of the EDF. He stressed the need to continue working in order to ensure rights of persons with disabilities are met during and after the crisis. He highlighted the huge work and consequences that we will all need to face (liaising with EU and national leaders and advocating for persons with disabilities).

2. Update to the Board on adjustments to AGA in light of COVID 19- for information 

The Director explained that all efforts had been made in order to provide members with a full information and updates about EDF’s work during the Covid-19 crisis. She explained that the situation of Covid-19 and its consequences impacting persons with disabilities had been gathered from all EDF members in order identify advocacy actions and targeted support to members. She also mentioned the work done towards European Institutions and the UN in various areas such as Human rights, social policies, etc. She also explained the measures taken to ensure the Secretariat continues to operate safely but efficiently with all staff working from home. All EDFs advocacy is shared with members and all official letters are on our website.
As a consequence of the situation she explained that all measures had been taken in order to ensure that an online AGA could take place on a legal point of view. She said that this recommendation arose from the Executive Committee and had been agreed by the Board through a written procedure, overseen by a lawyer from White and Case. She further explained the process put in place in order to upload documents on the website, leave time for Annual General Assembly delegates to ask questions before voting using the email procedure outlined. She expressed her regret that the conference planning linked to the AGA that should have taken place in Croatia had to be cancelled, as the programme of meetings with SOIH was to be excellent, diverse nd well supported by the Croatian partners. But she said that if possible, some of these event would be rescheduled.
She explained that the AGA written procedure was foreseen for business items and that workshops and the womens committee meeting would take place online. 
3. 2019 Finances- for approval (DOCS-BOARD-20-04-01 A,B,C,D,E and F)
The Treasurer explained that the balance sheet showed a surplus of 111 808 € for the year and 142 020 € in total. She explained that this surplus was a result of previous year’s overcharges on social liabilities refunded by the Belgian state combined with good support from our partners and members in assuring a strong income for EDF in 2019.

She recommended to keep this surplus available until we know more about the Covid-19 situation and impact on the 2020 finances (contingency fund). She also recommended to decide on how to deal with the surplus (on social reservation for example) when examining the finances 2021. She also highlighted that the cash-flow was secured due to the anticipated payment of some projects as well as the receipt of 80 % of the EU Grant for 2020.
The Treasurer and Pirkko Mahlamäki suggested to rename the word “profit” to surplus. With regards to expenses, the treasurer explained that a large proportion of the budget was related to staff costs that would not be affected by the crisis and that other areas that should be affected were travel costs for which the grant would be adapted. She highlighted that the main concern for 2020 was related to income related to co-financing. She stressed that this income could be jeopardised by the crisis. 

She explained that the Profit and Loss account for 2019 showed expenditures close to budget and in line with the income. She mentioned some small variations in the expenditures on financial services (linked to more in-depth financial procedures). On the project side, she explained that some variations were linked to timeline variations in the programme of activities linked to those projects. She concluded that the accounting was showing the busy year that took place.
With regards to the Covid-19 crisis, the Director explained that she would draft a risk assessment document related to the crisis and that this document would be discussed at a next Executive Committee meeting. (The EDF President suggested an executive committee meeting on this topic in May).
The Treasurer went through the audit reports (the general audit report and the EU Grant audit report) and explained the difficulties met based on the new Belgian Law on associations. This has led to a requirement for more rigorous justifications of expenses.

The Treasurer recalled that now, more than ever, the membership fees were important for EDF to meet its co-financing requirements. She, therefore, stressed the need for members to pay their fees as soon as possible, and thanked those who had already done so.
The Board unanimously approved the EDF final accounts 2019.

4. Any other business : AGA Resolution on Covid-19
The President gave the floor to the director who explained that a resolution on Covid-19 was proposed to the AGA for adoption. 
The President proposed to send this document to all AGA delegate and leave them one week to send their comments.

The Board agreed on the proposal.

The President concluded that the current crisis would have consequences from a political point of view at all levels and that we should, as leaders of organisations, be attentive to protect the rights of the people we represent and to try initiate more improvements.

He thanked all the participants for this first online meeting and invite them to stay safe and stay at home.
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Erzsébet FÖLDESI, National Council of Associations of Persons with Disabilities, Hungary (FESZT)

Giampiero GRIFFO, DPI Europe

Pierre
GYSELINCK, AEH
Nadia
HADAD, ENIL (EUROPEAN NETWORK ON INDEPENDENT LIVING)

Humberto INSOLERA, EDF

Luis JAÉN, FIMITIC asbl

Dovile
JUODKAITE, Lithuanian Disability Forum

Farbod KHANSARI, CFHE

Goran
KUSTURA, NSIOS

Klaus
LACHWITZ, German Disability Forum

Cato LIE, IF

Monica LØLAND, Disabled Peoples Organisations Denmark

Pirkko
MAHLAMAKI, Finnish Disability Forum
Branislav MAMOJKA, Slovak Disability Council

Thorkild OLESEN, Disabled Peoples Organisations Denmark

Albert
PRÉVOS, CFHE

Ana PELÁEZ NARVÁEZ, CERMI

Gabor
PETRI, Mental Health Europe

Jolijn SANTEGOEDS, ENUSP European Network of (Ex) Users and Survivors of Psychiatry

Marion STEFF, EDF

Marine ULDRY, EDF

Francisco VANO, FIMITIC

Yannis VARDAKASTANIS, NCDP

Muriel DA VIA, EDF

Christina WURZINGER, Österreichischer Behindertenrat

Naomi
 MABITA, EDF

John DOLAN, Disability Federation of Ireland

Pierre
GYSELINCK, Action Européenne des Handicapés (AEH)

Alejandro MOLEDO, European Disability Forum

Maureen PIGGOT, Inclusion Europe
4[image: image3.png]Avenue des Arts 7-8 Tel 43223290059 infoed-feph.org
B1210Brussels - Belgium | Fax+3223290059 www.edf-feph.org





